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4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Commissioners Daniel Henry (Chair), John Roberts, Mark Merritt, Keshan Chambliss
Excused: Commissioners Jimmy Daniel, Jim Mazur
Also: Jeff Clements and Colleen Hampsey – City Council Research; Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Sarah Green – Mayor’s Office
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
Commissioner Henry convened the meeting at 4:06 p.m. without a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Minutes

The minutes of the commission’s September 19, 2019 meetings were postponed until the next meeting.
Public comment
None
US Census Complete Count – Sarah Green, Mayor’s Office of Strategic Partnerships
Ms. Green made a PowerPoint presentation on the upcoming 2020 federal Census, which is a Constitutionally-mandated complete count of all persons residing in the United States on census day, April 1, 2020. The Census data is used to reapportion Congressional districts, state legislative districts, and city and county electoral districts and is used as the basis for distributing more than $675 billion in federal funding. More than 200,000 Duval County residents did not self-report in the 2010 Census and needed to be contacted by census takers to obtain their data. Ms. Green said that 2020 is the first time the census form can be completed online. She explained the confidentiality of census data, which is not shared with other federal government agencies except in totaled format, and cautioned against census-related scams. Census takers will never ask for an individual’s Social Security number or other private financial information.
The City will be undertaking a Complete Count initiative from now through Census Day next April to encourage full participation and maximum self-reporting, including a paid media and social media campaign. The City estimates there will be 270,000 city residents in the “hard to count” category who will be the subject of the most intensive efforts to encourage participation. Ironically, the “hard to count” citizens are the ones most likely to need the benefits that the census data can help leverage. The publicity initiative will rely on both a media campaign and the leveraging of strategic partnerships with various groups and “community ambassadors”, trusted leaders (formal and informal) in the community. Individuals can help the Complete Count effort by publicizing the upcoming Census and helping inform family, neighbors and friends about the importance of the count. Individuals may also host Census information sessions and include information about the Census on business and personal correspondence.
Commissioner Henry asked about whether the Complete Count Committee will be working with the school district to ensure a full count of children; Ms. Green said both the School Board and the Kids Hope Alliance are partners. Ms. Green said she would need to get back to the commissioners about the details of how the media campaign will be distributed (what outlets) and whether information will be distributed in Spanish. The City plans to work with the non-profit community so that they know all the details about the census and can promote census participation to their program clients. The committee also hopes that the non-profit community will help raise funds for the publicity campaign because of the importance of the results to their clients. The libraries are a resource to enable families without computers or internet access to complete the census online, but a potential problem is that library card holders who have unpaid late fees are prohibited from using the computers until the fines are paid. A solution to that problem is being sought. The committee is also exploring the possibility of using fire stations as census completion locations. 
Commissioner Roberts questioned how online census completions will be cross-tabulated with mail-in or in-person completions to avoid double-counting or responses. In response to a question from Mr. Roberts, Ms. Green explained how the estimation of “hard to count” citizens was developed; she said that it is based on a prediction score that takes into account non-response from various categories of persons on the 2010 Census and the subsequent American Community Surveys applied to estimates of the current county population. In response to a question about counting incarcerated persons and the homeless, Ms. Green said that they will be counted by the correctional institution or the homeless shelter where they are located on Census Day. Those facilities, along with military bases and college dormitories, generate a large degree of confusion and questions that the Census Bureau helps to answer.
In response to another question, Ms. Green said that she was unsure how the City Council redistricting process would occur. She invited the commission to send her any further questions for response.

Auditor’s report
Tommy Carter, Council Auditor’s Office, reported that 1 report has been issued since the last commission meeting:
#732B – Purchasing Card Audit Final Follow-Up: after the #732A follow-up, 2 issues remained - an internal control weakness and a finding regarding cancellation of cards that were never picked up. Both of the issues were completed so the audit is considered closed out. In response to a question from Commissioner Henry, Mr. Carter described who is issued P-cards and how they are used. Commissioner Merritt described his use of P-cards when he was employed at the library, particularly for travel purposes and for membership in organizations that discourage or do not take checks. He said that P-cards are useful in some circumstances but do offer the possibility of being problematic when used improperly. 
Commissioner Henry expressed surprise that the City of Jacksonville purchases sponsored ad space on Facebook and wondered if those ads are purchased using P-cards.

Committee reports
Audit Committee
Chairman Mark Merritt said that the committee had not met this month the absence of any new audits to review, with the exception of the #732B follow-up just described by Mr. Carter.
Legislative Tracking Committee

Commissioner Roberts reported that the committee had met last week and reviewed several bills. He noted that there were several JEA 3-year collective bargaining agreements being approved which included both pay increases (above the current rate of inflation) and provisions relating to pensions should the JEA be privatized. Mr. Roberts said that he had read one contract from end to end and found that it was full of much more detail and specificity with regard to things like job hours and assignments than the contracts he was familiar with in the railroad industry where he worked for decades. He is curious about how the City determines its bargaining strategy, particularly with regard to whether pay and benefits proposals are developed based on comparison of those factors in other local governments or on comparison with private sector employees in Jacksonville.
Chair’s Comments
 Chairman Henry said that he had met recently with Inspector General Lisa Green and found her very supportive of the work of the commission. She invited the TRUE Commission to ask for her help whenever needed. Mr. Henry will be attending the Inspector General Selection and Retention Committee meeting in November which should be interesting because the IG’s Housing Authority audit will be released before the meeting and could spark considerable discussion.

He also met with City Council Vice President Tommy Hazouri last month and asked him how the TRUE Commission could be of assistance to the Council. Mr. Hazouri is very interested in exploring the issue of the unfulfilled promises made at the time of consolidation and wondered if the TRUE Commission could be involved in that research. He understands that the Charter Revision Commission is also dealing with that issue as part of its work. Colleen Hampsey noted that the 2016 Task Force on Consolidated Government chaired by then-Council Member Boyer looked into that issue and it was covered in the final report of that body. Mr. Henry said that he assured Mr. Hazouri that the TRUE Commission is trying to do work in areas that would be helpful to the mayor and council and would not be interpreted as adversarial.  He felt the conversation was very positive. Mr. Henry said he is still trying to get on Council President Wilson’s schedule for a similar meeting.

Chairman Henry said that another area in which he is interested has to do with a news story on Action News in the spring of this year regarding City pay equity and possible disparities between what men and women are paid in similar positions (particularly appointed positions). He is interested in knowing if the City is making any efforts to investigate and/or remedy those reported disparities. Commissioner Roberts said that the US Bureau of Labor Standards has a wealth of employment information that could be useful. Chairman Henry said that when a quorum is present he will ask the commission if that is a topic worthy of appointing a committee and performing some work. Commissioner Merritt said that he would be interested in serving on that committee because of his considerable background in human resources. He knows that the City’s human resources system can be queried to pull comparative data on positions and salary ranges by gender, race, years of service, and other categories. Mr. Henry proposed scheduling a special meeting to talk about just this topic. Commissioners wondered whether the TRUE Commission has the authority to ask for such data and have it provided without charge. Colleen Hampsey suggested inviting Diane Moser, Director of the Employee Services Department, to a future meeting to discuss what is available. 
Chairman Henry discussed the 2006 General Counsel’s opinion regarding the TRUE Commission’s authority to study and investigate issues related to the City and its independent authorities and constitutional officers. Tommy Carter quoted from several passages in the TRUE Commission’s authorizing chapter (Chapter 57, Ordinance Code) regarding the commission’s authority to look at a wide variety of financial-related issues and the assistance to be offered to the commission in its work by the City Council staff, the Council Auditor’s Office and other City departments. 

Mr. Henry solicited reactions about the recent JEA television advertising campaign and whether commissioners felt that such advertising was appropriate given the utility’s Invitation to Negotiate over privatization. He particularly wondered whether such advertising, if it should continue after a single bidder is selected and a deal negotiated, could be considered “campaigning” for the privatization offer and whether that is an appropriate use of JEA funds. Tommy Carter explained how the privatization approval process would occur, beginning with approval of a proposal by the JEA board, then consideration by the City Council, then, if the deal is approved by the Council, a voter referendum to approve or disapprove the terms of the deal. The group discussed whether the ability of JEA to use its funds for advertising in various circumstances was a legal question to be answered by the JEA or by the General Counsel. The members present expressed approval for Chairman Henry to craft a question to be forwarded by staff to the appropriate party for response. After a response is received, then the commission will be able to invite a representative of JEA to a future meeting and ask intelligent questions. 
Old Business
Policies and Procedures Manual: Commissioner Merritt asked the members to look at his drafted changes to the Communications chapter of the manual to discuss at a future meeting.
New Business

None
Commissioner Comments
Commissioner Roberts said that he would like to have the Jacksonville Aviation Authority invited to a future meeting to discuss general aviation capacity and whether the authority’s four airports are being managed as a single entity with shared capacity or separately managed for general aviation purposes. 
Commissioner Merritt, returning to the discussion earlier in the meeting, felt it would be interesting to explore the City’s pay scale in relation to the pay scales of the independent authorities for similar kinds of jobs to see if there are similarities or disparities.

Commissioner Merritt noted that the Policies and Procedures Manual contains a requirement that commissioners send letters to their appointing council member at least quarterly reporting on the work of the TRUE Commission. Chairman Henry said that requirement has not been formally adopted, but was proposed in a previous revision of the manual when the commission was considering asking City Council to amend the commission’s authorizing chapter to provide for appointments to the commission by individual council members.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:33 p.m. 
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
904-255-5137   jeffc@coj.net
Posted 12.09.19   5:00 p.m.
� EMBED WPWin6.1  ���








PAGE  
4

[image: image2.wmf]_975916892.unknown

